REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Monday 19th March 2012
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mrs J Taylor



Mr J Santoro


Mr D Bunker


Mrs A Lovett


Mr R Beeby


In attendance:
Mrs J M Walker (Clerk to the Parish Council).  Also present were County Councillor Mrs L Sykes, Borough Councillor R Adair, PCSO David Wesson, Mr A Sheppard, Director, Action Alarms and 18 members of the Public
Apologies for absence were recorded from Cllr Mrs N Dalton and Dr R Lea
Before commencing on the agenda the Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting indicating that there was to be a change to the agenda with a break for refreshments and then asked for a short silence to remember local residents and a former resident of long standing whom we had lost during the year naming Margaret Mundy, Ian Phillipps, Judith Buchanan, Celia Bryan and Nora Beeby. 
1. Minutes 

The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 21st March 2011 were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  They were proposed by Cllr Mrs A Lovett and seconded by Cllr D Bunker.
2. Matters Arising

Once again there had been and still was concern about dog fouling and PCSO David Wesson confirmed that this is a big issue for the Police.  It is an ongoing problem and the only thing to do is to put up a notice to make sure people have a number to ring to name and shame culprits – reporting of this nature would be done anonymously.
PRESENTATION by PSCO David Wesson and Mr. Andy Sheppard, Director, Action Alarms on the subject of extending the CCTV coverage at the Village Hall to take in other areas.

PSCO Wesson reiterated that crime in Rempstone was low and Mr Sheppard confirmed that CCTV is a good deterrent.  The CCTV at the Village Hall was purely to protect the Hall but does cover a small area of the Main Street beyond.  Emphasis was on having cameras adequate to do the job that you want done and expensive ones are required for moving traffic.  Cameras have to be fixed, monitored and maintained and permits and signage obtained but it was confirmed that there was finance available.  When asked by the Chairman if anyone was against an extension to the present circuit one resident was against.  The Chairman concluded by thanking the visitors for their input and expertise and said the Parish Councillors would discuss the issue at their next business meeting in May.
3. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Administration

The Parish Council has been running this past year with a full complement of seven councillors enabling a more equitable sharing of the workload.

Working Relationships

Remain strong with a forthcoming Joint Town and Parishes Forum hosted by Rushcliffe to be held on the 26th March.

Library Van Services

A well supported monthly Coffee Morning has been organised by a group of ladies from the village to coincide with the Library Van visits.  This activity not only provides another social activity but hopefully encourages greater use of the mobile library.  
Public Transport

The services to Loughborough and Nottingham are being increasingly supported by village residents.  There is a possibility of Premiere increasing the frequency of services at some peak times.
Allotments

All these are occupied.  It is the intention of the Parish Council to issue the occupants with concise Terms of Tenancy Agreement.
Highway Matters

A 50 mph speed limit on the A6006 has now been signposted.  General improvements to the village footpaths have been carried out.
General Business Year
This year’s workload has been exceptionally high.  The number of Parish Council meetings, including Planning Meetings, increased to eleven together with the final signing off of the new building, completion of the first half year’s report and End of Grant Report to Big Lottery that was well received.  We were also very pleased to be invited to host a presentation and private briefing by the Duke of Westminster’s project team on the future of Stanford Hall.  This was attended by three representatives from each of the seven other adjacent parish councils.
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4.
Report for 2011/12 from County Councillor Mrs L Sykes

A453

Still awaiting sign-off in order for work to begin this coming winter with completion expected late 2014/early 2015.  This is great news and will give a boost to the local economy.

CDF

Mrs Sykes was pleased to have been able to allocate funds towards our Jubilee celebrations.

The Budget

Nottinghamshire County Council have agreed to freeze county council tax for a third consecutive year and have saved £87 million so far, £44 million of which has been reinvested directly into frontline services.  They are also committed to investing £289 million in capital over three years on projects such as improving school buildings, improving libraries and building new youth centres.

Boundary Changes

At present the proposed changes are undergoing consultations that will need to be analysed with final recommendations going to Government by 1st October 2013.
5.
Report for 2011/12 from Borough Councillor Mr R Adair
Council Tax

Cllr. Adair said that there was a Council Tax freeze for a further twelve months apart from the Police.  The Chairman raised the fact that there had been a 3.1% overall increase for Rempstone despite the fact that every care had been taken to keep the expenditure requirement (the Precept) the same for a third year running.  This is due to quite a complicated calculation which bases properties on a Band D equivalent and that for this year we have less Band D properties that means that the total precepted amount needs to be raised from less households thus increasing the amount due from each.  In the case of Rempstone more properties are exempt this year and are therefore not chargeable.
Planning

We will not hear anything more from the Planners about Stanford Hall until 2013.  The project could be good for the local economy.  There have been no other planning issues to cause concern.

Green Bins

Please pay for green bins by 1st April 2012.

Litter on ‘A’ Roads

This is causing concern to the point where Health and Safety are becoming involved.

Grass Cutting

The maximum cuts to expect are now four times a year.

Boundary Review

Not only is there a boundary review under discussion but they are also trying to reduce the number of councillors.

At this point the meeting closed for a short break for refreshments after which Mrs J Walker, retiring Clerk, was presented with a gift and wished to place on record her thanks to all the Councillors and friends for their generosity.
6.
Report on Village Diamond Jubilee Preparations

Mrs J Bryan, the leader of the group, summarised progress to date.  She referred to the commemorative mugs that are to be given to the children with the option for others to be bought.  Courtesy of Mrs F Fletcher-Wilson there was to be a Garden Party at The Old Rectory to raise funds as there is no other money available for the celebrations so they are looking for sponsorship.  Sponsors would be acknowledged in the programme.  There is to be an Art competition, organised by Mr P Twombley, and the winners will have their work permanently displayed in the Village Hall and finally a workshop for the children to make their costumes and crowns for the Jubilee day.

The chosen day is Sunday 3rd June that will begin with a Church Service enacting a ‘Coronation’ by the children, followed by a procession, street party in the old road (bring your own picnic), games and prizes, dog show and a film showing the Coronation.  4.00 pm will be rest time followed by an evening dance to a live jazz band in the village hall for which there will be a charge for tickets that will be limited by the hall capacity.
7.
Report from the Village Hall Management Committee 2011/2012
Mrs J Schober, Chair, presented the report reminding everyone that it was the 26th March last

year when the Lord Chancellor, Kenneth Clarke, came for the Official Opening.
(a)
Village Hall Management
Run by a Committee of nine with appointed Chair, Vice-Chair, Secretary, Treasurer and Booking Secretary meeting monthly.  The key focus during the past year has been to meet the outcomes of the Big Lottery relating to safety management, targets relating to attendance, events management, networking, hire, energy use and recycling.  A thorough hire and booking system is established and all chargeable events are invoiced with the Treasurer presenting accounts quarterly.  Care has to be taken on limits of numbers following safety assessments. 

Marketing and advertising through the medium of the website, local advertising and mail drops are vital to ensure regular use of the facility, to cover costs and to maintain an agreed surplus for maintenance that last year met the Big Lottery target.   The achievement of Charitable Status has now enabled consideration for wider options to encourage regular users and others.  Licensing requirements for the sale of alcohol have been established and an application for a Premises license for the playing of recorded and live music and films is in hand.

(b)
Village Hall Activities

Last year a 274% increase in footfall was achieved from a targeted 1,200 to 3,282 users over a great range of activities.  The costs on an annual basis have yet to be assessed but they are significant.  The hall needs to be used regularly and the Committee would welcome new initiatives.
(c)
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8.
Report from the Parochial Church Council

Mr Alan Wilson, Churchwarden, reported on the following.

· Fabric of Church, period 2011/12
Generally in good condition with all the findings of the recent Quinquennial Inspection complied with.  A Committee has been set up to give consideration as to what type of system will be used to replace the lighting circuits.  The damage to the south wall has not yet been rectified but the wall has now dried out so work could start.  The main gates to the Church require painting and also the Church main door.  Thanks go to Cllr R Beeby who has reframed the Millennium Scroll that has now been resited on the west wall.
· Churchyard Maintenance
We can report that we have secured the services of Mr K Ward for grass cutting and other work and wish to record thanks to Mr C Burton for hedge cutting around the perimeter of the churchyard.
· Church Car Park

At lunch times the car park is being used as a convenient place to drive in for short stays causing litter, cans and food to be tossed out and in the evenings for other uses also and some damage has been caused to the rear fence.  The Police are aware of these activities and it has been suggested that perhaps a rubbish bin should be provided.
9.
Report from the Neighbourhood Watch 
Cllr J Santoro reported that in the last year since March 2011 there have been five crimes in Rempstone and the crime rate is staying down though there has been an increase in scrap metal.  Church roofs are vulnerable but Rempstone Church has a smart water system in place.  Rempstone has a good Neighbourhood Watch team and we also look after one another.  The Police have asked for us to watch garden sheds and cars where goods are being stolen from inside.  He thanked everyone for being vigilant.
10.
Accounts for 2011/2012 and the Budget and Precept for 2012/2013
(a)
Accounts for 2011/2012
The Clerk tabled the accounts to 19th March 2012 and explained that there was still some money to pay out for computer equipment and sundries for the setting up of the Parish Office that should amount to just under £1,000 bringing the total carried forward to approximately £16,500.  This amount was still slightly in excess after the building contract process but money was being held for a possible increase in CCTV coverage. 

(b)
Precept for 2012/2013
The Clerk confirmed that for a further year there still had been no increase made to the Precept and that she would therefore be guided by the accounts as estimated, tabled and approved by Councillors at their meeting on 21st November 2011.  She explained that slight adjustments had been made, as tabled at this meeting, to take into account BT costs on the internet and telephone.  The final accounts as prepared for Audit would be presented to the May meeting.
11.       Open Discussion Time 
(a)
One of the allotment owners raised the question of keeping livestock in the form of chickens on his allotment.  It has not been the practice of the Parish Council to allow this in the past but this point was challenged and mention was made of the Allotment Act of 1950.  It would appear that different Contract Rules are applied throughout the country and the Clerk undertook to establish from Nottinghamshire County Council who own the land what their policy was regarding this matter as Rempstone Parish Council only manage the allotments for NCC.  The annual rents are due at the end of March each year and the Clerk indicated that she would try to send out Contracts together with the requests for the rents so that guidelines were in place for the tenants.

(b)
Concern was expressed about the reduced street lighting particularly on the Wysall Lane and Dales Close that was not satisfactory.  Residents felt that there was more opportunity for crime and that it was too dark to manage.  The Chairman referred to Rempstone Council’s response to the proposals and that we had strongly advocated that no lighting at all would not be acceptable.
12.
A.O.B.
None
13.
Date of Next Meeting:  Annual Parish Council Meeting:
 Monday 14th May 2012
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.40 pm.

Chairman ________________________

Date ____________________________

